Memorandum

November 7, 2008

From: Kelly Evans, Campaign Manger

To: Steering Committee and Staff

RE: Governor Gregoire’s decisive win

Although ballots continue to be counted, our current eight point lead is likely to expand in the coming days as King, Snohomish and Pierce counties tally hundreds of thousands of ballots.

While we watch our lead expand, I wanted to take a moment to put this decisive win into perspective.

Gov. Gregoire’s resounding victory may have caught the media off guard, but you should know that we were confident that our hard work, clear message and extensive field operation would carry the day.  In fact, our internal polling had Gov. Gregoire leading by nine points in the final weekend.

In both public and private polling, we saw our lead steadily expand beginning about three weeks out from Election Day, right around the time that ballots were mailed and voters started to pay more attention to the race.  Key things happened during that time: Gov. Gregoire had a commanding performance in the KING 5 debate and effectively framed the choice for voters; when all attention turned to the economy, our campaign began talking to working families about who would stand up for them through the mail, television, radio and internet advertising; and our extensive field operation launched a massive get out the vote (GOTV) campaign across the state.

Bottom line:  We had planned and worked for over a year for this critical time period and everything went like clockwork.  Our television and mail hit the right notes and targets and our ground game hit its stride while our opponents became increasingly negative.

We also benefited from several other important factors:

A partnership with the Democratic Party and Obama campaigns 
While the 2004 campaign was hindered by a late contested primary, Gov. Gregoire’s 2008 campaign began working with the state Democratic Party nearly two years ago to prepare for this year. From February through Election Day, the Gregoire campaign also fostered a strong relationship with the Obama campaign. Together, the overall coordinated campaign orchestrated an unprecedented GOTV program. Volunteers operating out of 22 offices across the state made two million phone calls to voters and knocked on almost one million doors since June. 600,000 of these phone calls were in the final three weeks of the campaign.

Allies who were focused and organized

Women’s groups, the environmental community, labor organizations, the education community – everyone was focused and took nothing for granted.  And we saw the results in our polling.  Four weeks before the election, we were losing public school parents by 11 points – two weeks prior, we were winning by a point.  Same is true for union households, a move from +12 to +27 in just three weeks.  Add this to the voices of Native Americans, children’s and health care advocates, leaders from communities of color, veterans’ organizations and law enforcement groups all organizing and communicating about Gov. Gregoire’s record of results for the people of Washington.
A commitment to “One Washington”
The Gregoire campaign had paid campaign staff across the state, including Spokane and Clark counties, as early as June. The 2004 campaign had only five field organizers working out of Seattle on the day of the election. In a race that was essentially a statistical dead heat in 2004, there were votes to be picked up everywhere and the commitment to campaign outside of the Puget Sound region paid off, even if we didn’t win those counties. 

Gov. Gregoire effectively cut into Rossi’s votes in Eastern Washington. In fact, the governor’s percentage increased in nearly every Eastern Washington county, including Spokane, Yakima, and Whitman Counties.

Rossi and his friends’ relentlessly negative campaign backfired
Dino Rossi and his friends at the BIAW, Republican Governor’s Association, State Republican Party and Washington Association of Realtors spent an unprecedented amount of money on misleading, negative attacks and it backfired. Given that Rossi spoke to the camera in most of his commercials, few voters delineated between negative attacks coming from his campaign or from special interests. 

We anticipated their predictable and tired attacks on sex offenders and the income tax, and we had response ads prepared and on the air for each within 24 hours. Neither of these lines of attack moved Gov. Gregoire’s negatives because of our quick and effective response.

We were able to repel nearly 20 million dollars in negative advertising.  It is rare in politics that you win so handily while being outspent by an astounding $5 million, but we built a resilient campaign that quickly reacted and defused their most potent attacks.

Only one candidate was fighting for working families
Dino Rossi made it clear in several public forums that he was out of step with Washingtonians on important economic issues.  He said he wanted to establish a lower minimum wage, to decrease unemployment benefits and give a tax break to the wealthiest 1 percent of Washingtonians.  In these tough economic, voters clearly want someone who is going to fight for them and their families.

As I’m sure you are well aware, there will be those who say the reason for our victory was “coattails,” but that is a very simplistic analysis that diminishes what we have accomplished.  There is no doubt that our message from day one was compatible with Obama’s and it is not a surprise that voters rejected Rossi’s Republican worldview and sided with Gov. Gregoire.  However, you only achieve a blowout like this by doing more than ride coattails.

For example, we fought for Eastern Washington votes.  I am proud to say that we achieved a higher percentage of the vote than President-elect Obama in several Eastern Washington counties, including Spokane, Asotin, and Pend Oreille.  And as I said above we expanded our share of the vote in nearly every Eastern Washington county from 2004 to 2008.

We also built a massive field operation that delivered our message directly to voters in every corner of the state.  Our ground game won this race – that means you and your hard work. We organized more volunteers and talked to more voters than any campaign in modern Washington political history.  We had 4,000 canvassers on Election Day alone – it is simply amazing.

The Rossi campaign wore their strategy on their sleeve, talking incessantly about it without backing it up.  They talked about building a “citizen’s movement” – we built one.  They talked about showing leadership on the economy – we showed people that we were the right leader to fight for them.  His campaign talked about “Dinocrats” – we won as many Republicans as he won Democrats.  His campaign talked about how the youth vote was going his way – we reached out and won new voters.

While the media was writing on Rossi’s talk, we were doing the hard work to win votes. 

In the end voters had a very clear choice between a show horse and a work horse. In these tough times, our state chose a work horse who is a leader with a proven record and a person who shares the values of Washington voters.

Without you, this wouldn’t have been possible. It was a pleasure working with you.

